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At the Monthly Meeting of the Coleford Town Council held at the Town House, Lords Hill Walk, Coleford on Tuesday 28th July 2009, there were present: 

Councillor

Mrs S Merrikin  (Mayor)




Mr   D Atherley  (Deputy Mayor)




Mrs C Allaway-Martin




Mr   C Elsmore




Mr   C Howell




Mrs N Hughes





Mr   C Lusty




Mrs H Lusty




Mrs J Morgan




Mr   M Weston




Also present:


County Councillor


Mr   T Hale


District Councillor


Mrs G Bensted


Gloucestershire Constabulary
PC J Evans

PUBLIC FORUM
As no members of the public were present, the Public Forum closed at 7.01pm.

APOLOGIES

Apologies were received from Councillors Kay and Phelps

DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST

Councillor Howell declared a personal interest in Item 72

68.  MINUTES OF THE LAST MEETING

It was proposed that the minutes of the meeting held on Tuesday 30th June 2009 be approved and signed by the Mayor.


Proposed:  Cllr H Lusty



Seconded:  Cllr Hughes


The proposal was accepted unanimously.


69.  MATTERS ARISING

Item 59.  The Clerk reported that she had experienced difficulty in contacting the Switched On Committee to see if they were able to provide a family music event on August Bank Holiday Monday.  However she had established that the Angel Hotel was planning events for the Bank Holiday and would be happy to combine efforts with the Town Council.  Before passing around a programme of proposed events, the Clerk declared a personal interest in that her daughter was the manager of the Angel Hotel.

After discussion it was agreed in principle that the Council should support the event but that it should be passed to the Amenities Committee to look at in more detail and to consider costs.  As time for organising the planned event was short, the Amenities Committee was authorised to make a final decision.    

70.  POLICE REPORT

PC Evans said that the Police were aware of and were tackling ongoing issues relating to anti-social behaviour in Pyart Court, disturbances in some town public houses and drug use at the Angus Buchanan Playing Field.

Cllr Weston suggested and it was agreed that the Council should write to the District Council to register concerns about disturbances at public houses so that the facts are on record when licences are due to be renewed.

The Mayor said that disturbances had been occurring during the summer evenings in the town centre car park.  PC Evans said that the Police will be setting up an operation to deal with the problems which were being caused by young car drivers.

Cllr Allaway-Martin reported problems of speeding traffic, especially motor cycles along Newland Road and also an apparent increase in HGV traffic.  PC Evans promised to take the issues on board.   

71.  RAILWAY DRIVE TOILETS

The Mayor welcomed Mr Peter Hibberd and Mr Stuart Clapham of the Forest of Dean District Council to the meeting.

Mr Hibberd introduced himself as the Strategic Director charged with delivering the District Council’s Asset Management Plan.  He said that the more he had researched into the history of the toilet facilities on Coleford, the more embarrassed he had become.  He felt that expectations had been raised but promises had been broken and the District Council had let down the residents of Coleford.  He expressed a desire to put this right as quickly as possible and to rebuild trust. 

He explained that while the District Council could not fully afford to fund the latest costed plans at £130,000, he intended to put the project out to tender in the hope of receiving bids which would bring the cost within the figure of £103,000 which the District Council currently has in its budget for the project.

Mr Hibberd said he intended that the project would be completed this financial year.  The District Council will retain responsibility for maintenance and there would be no charges introduced for their use.

The Mayor said that the Town Council were at a loss to understand why this issue had been so poorly supervised by the District Council over a period of years.  A great deal of time and money had been squandered.  This was particularly galling given that the District Council was now saying that there was a shortfall in funds for the project.

Mr Hibberd said the District Council had received £65,000 from the sale of the Newland Street toilets and had allocated £32,500 of this to the building of new toilets in Railway Drive.  The Mayor requested that the allocation be increased in order to fully fund the new toilets.  Mr Hibberd said he did not have the delegated authority to do this but promised he would convey the message back to Cllr Robinson who had financial responsibility for the project.

Responding to a question from Cllr C Lusty, Mr Hibberd said he would let the Town Council know how much had been spent on drawing up past plans for rebuilding the toilets at Railway Drive.  Cllr C Lusty also expressed concern that the current lack of maintenance of the existing toilets would continue.  The proposal not to charge and to lock the toilets at night would simply encourage urination in the street.  Mr Hibberd assured the Council that maintenance would be fully managed.  He also said that the introduction of door locks to manage charging would add a further £8,000 to the project.  This could be introduced in the future if deemed appropriate.  Charges do result in less vandalism but cannot offer an absolute safeguard.

Looking at the proposed plans, Cllr Allaway-Martin asked if the design could be altered to include a baby changing facility.  Mr Hibberd agreed that this would 
incorporated in the design.

Mr Hibberd said that he now took overall responsibility for managing the project and that it would not suffer when Mr Clapham’s contract ended in September.  He said he was very aware of the failure of the audit trail in the past.  Lessons had been learned and every effort would be made to ensure this doesn’t happen again.

72.  WAR MEMORIAL PLAQUE

Cllr Howell circulated designs for a proposed war memorial plaque to be placed on the Clock Tower.  The Clerk said that she had been unable to locate a grant for the work and so had sent out for quotes.

Subject to some minor design changes which were agreed, it was proposed that the erection of the plaque be carried out.


Proposed:  Cllr Allaway-Martin



Seconded:  Cllr Atherley


The proposal was accepted unanimously.

73.  COALWAY RECREATION GROUND

Members noted a proposal from the Coalway Recreation Ground Committee that the Town Council take on responsibility for the recreation ground.  After discussion it was agreed to invite the Secretary to meet with the Amenities Committee.

74.  BUS SHELTER AT LARK RISE

Members noted a public request for the installation of a bus shelter at Lark Rise.  
Cllr Elsmore pointed out that there isn’t an official bus stop at that location at the moment.  It was agreed that the Clerk should liaise with the Integrated Transport Unit at Gloucestershire County Council.

75.  BMX BIKE RAMPS
Members noted a proposal to erect BMX bike ramps on the Marshes on one evening a week during the summer holidays.  The use of the ramps would be fully supervised.  The proposal was agreed subject to obtaining the consent of the landowner.  

76.  AMENITIES COMMITTEE

Members noted minutes of a meeting of the Amenities Committee with the Angus Buchanan Recreation Ground Committee held on 27th July.  The Mayor said that as access rights to the King George V Playing Field could not be resolved, the Town Council’s only option now was to take the matter to court.  It was agreed that the Clerk should obtain further solicitor’s guidance on doing this.

Members noted the minutes of the Amenities Committee meeting held on 7th July.  The following recommendations were agreed:

· The Council to purchase a marquee for use in the Parish.  The Clerk to obtain prices before a final decision is taken.

· The Council to participate in the Land Registry scheme to register all land in England and Wales.  The cost to the Council to be between £40 and £90.

· The Council to lay the plaque for the Sealed Knot at a cost of £50.

· The Council to take action in relation to a complaint about model aircraft flying on the King George V Playing Field.

· The Council to grant permission for the Scouts to use the King George V Playing Field for camping activities on condition that no bonfires are lit and there is no interference with long-term users.

· The Council to agree to an Italian Market being held on Sunday 27th September.


The recommendations were agree unanimously.

77.  FINANCE AND OFFICE COMMITTEE

Members noted the following recommendation made at the Finance and Office Committee at a meeting held on 7th July:

· That the Council make a grant of £4785.60 towards the cost of the Junior Youth Club run by the Youth and Community Service.


The recommendation was agreed unanimously. 

78.  HIGHWAYS COMMITTEE

Members noted the minutes of the Highways Committee meeting held on 22nd July.  Cllr H Lusty suggested that the Council write to the Utility Companies to inform them that their service pipes were partially responsible for blocking the culvert and 
that they should take steps to re-route them.  This proposal was agreed.  


Cllr Bensted left the meeting at 8.40pm

79.  BURIAL COMMITTEE
Members noted the minutes of the Burial Committee meeting held on 22nd July. The proposed charges were agreed unanimously.


80.  PLANNING COMMITTEE

The minutes and decisions of the Planning Committee meeting held on 14th July were noted.


81.  MEMBERS REPORTS

The Mayor reported that she had attended a number of functions including:

1st July
Book Week evening at the Baptist Church.

8th July
Curious Learners Art event at Laker’s School.

9th July
Celebrations evening at Laker’s School and made 3 Community Awards.

21st July
Town Council Forum planning training meeting.

Cllr Atherley reported that he had also attended a number of interesting events:

1st July
Book Week evening at the Baptist Church.

2nd July
Market Towns Forum meeting.

2nd July
Baptist Church concert.

21st July
Meeting at the Pike House to discuss surface water drainage.

23rd July
Meeting of the Forest of Dean Hospice.

Cllr Weston recommended that the tree newly planted in the town should have a longer support pole to give it greater protection against wind.  This was agreed.


Cllr Weston left the meeting at 8.55pm.


It was proposed that the meeting should be extended by 15 minutes.


Proposed:  Cllr H Lusty



Seconded:  Cllr C Lusty

The proposal was accepted unanimously.

Cllr Elsmore proposed that the Council should write a letter of congratulations to the organisers of the Book Week.  This was agreed unanimously.  The Clerk said the number attending had increased from 400 last year to 1,500 this year.

Cllr Elsmore said he had attended an Area Drainage Meeting.  A report on surface water problems has been produced.  The cost of repairs are being calculated and should be known in August.  A plan of implementation was also being drawn up.  He will submit a report of the information to the Council Office.

Cllr Howell said he had planned to attend a tourism meeting on 7th July but the event had been cancelled.  On 15th July he had attend a Gloucestershire Market Towns Forum meeting.  The AGM will be held on 24th September this year at Wootton-under-Edge.

Cllr Howell expressed his concern at the trees that had been cut down and left between Hopewell Quarry and the tip on Speech House Road.  There was a risk that the trunks could be swept onto the road in bad weather and of the bank eroding and slipping.

Cllr Allaway-Martin said she had attended a District Council Scrutiny training event on 15th July.  She will leave a copy of the information in the Office.  On 23rd July she had attended a St. John’s Ambulance Badge award ceremony.

Cllr Morgan said she had attended a Carbon Footprint meeting at the District Council offices.  Help and grants were available from Severn Wye Energy and the District Council Grants Officer.

82.  REPORTS FROM COUNTY COUNCILLOR

Cllr Hale said that he had attended an Enterprise Centre meeting and the project appeared to be on time and going to plan.  He was also working closely with the authorities dealing with flooding and surface water problems in Coleford.

83.  CORRESPONDENCE

Members noted the items of correspondence received during July 2009.  The Clerk reported that a complaint had been received concerning a hole cut in hedges by the football team in order to recover lost balls.  The damaged hedges have been repaired and apologies have been made.

84.  PAYMENTS
The payments due during the month of July were noted and agreed.

85.  PETTY CASH PAYMENTS
The list of Petty Cash payments made during the month of July were noted and agreed.

86.  MONTHLY BUDGET FIGURES

The monthly budget figures for July were noted.

The meeting closed at 9.15pm
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